DRAFT


Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 19th October 2009, at the Village Hall, Pentyrch.
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Jim Prosser, Lindsay Davies, 





Mike Jones, Sara Pickard, Sandie Rosser, John Harrison,





Sheila Dafis, Gill Rees, Penri Williams, Eric Priday,





Stewart McKay & Wynford Ellis Owen (arrived late).

ALSO PRESENT:



Cty Cllr Delme Bowen
APOLOGIES: -



Cty Cllr Craig Williams
85
Police Matters
PC Paul Tebbutt and PCSO Lee Gibbs were present and gave an account of the crime figures for the period 12th August to 14th October 2009.

Gwaelod y Garth ~ There had been 2 instances of criminal damage to motor vehicles, 1 theft from a motor vehicle, a criminal damage and a burglary.

Pentyrch ~ There had been a criminal damage/burglary, the theft of metal gates, two dwelling house burglaries, the theft of a garden gate, the theft of a motor vehicle and the theft from a motor vehicle, a burglary at the bowling club and also another at the tennis club.
Creigiau ~ There had been a number of instances at the Creigiau Recreation Ground including theft, criminal damage and burglary; there had also been 3 burglaries, a common assault, three thefts from motor vehicles, a criminal damage and the theft of a lawn mower.  There had been two arrests for cannabis possession; one for cocaine and two arrests for drink/driving.
PC Tebbutt went on to talk about the PACT meetings saying how the last meeting in Pentyrch had been held in the Police Station and there had been crossed wires with the Neighbourhood Watch as there was another PACT meeting in Radyr on the same night.  It was hoped that by the time of the next Pentyrch PACT meeting on 16th December that they would be able to meet in the Rugby Club.  He confirmed the next Creigiau PACT meeting was 10th November at 7pm at the school.

Cllr Williams queried the apparent rise in crimes and asked whether it was normal for the time of year.  PC Tebbutt advised him that crime figures were subject to fluctuation, but that over the past 18mths – 2yrs the figures had been consistently low in the area, whereas over a longer period of 10 years, burglary and car crime had dropped dramatically.  Further queries were made of PC Tebbutt by Cllrs Dafis and McKay, which were answered.  The officers were thanked for the attendance.
86
Public Session

Mr Kenneth Hughes, Cefn Penuel, Pentyrch was present and queried why the recent theft of drain covers from numerous locations in Pentyrch had not featured in the Police report.  It was felt that because CCC had been the body to whom the thefts had been reported that CC had failed to report the crime to the Police for recording purposes.  PC Tebbutt promised to enquire into this. 

Mr Hughes went on to thank the Clerk for the action taken in respect of the obscured light on the footpath between Pant Glas and the Kings Arms PH, and also, the partial cut back of the overgrowth of vegetation at the 20 mph signs at the top of Heol Goch.  He felt that it could have been cut back further down the road and the 20 mph sign needed adjusting to be read more easily.  Clerk to arrange
Mr Hughes advised the Clerk that there was a large pot-holes on Bronllwyn opposite the side wall of Henry Jones’ butcher shop and the PCC noticeboards.  Clerk to arrange
87
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

Cllr Jones queried whether the pot-hole had been reported to the Clerk by the Community Maintenance Officers and was advised that it had not been.
88 Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 21st September 2009
Cllr Davies proposed that the minutes were accurate; this was seconded by Cllr Rosser and agreed.  The minutes were signed by the Chairman
89
Matters Arising
Paragraph 76
The Clerk advised that he had emailed Ken Burton, OVW, in relation to cost of representation at a public hearing and had received an acknowledgement that he is meeting with Planning Aid Wales on Wednesday and will respond fully subsequent to this.  The Clerk advised that he had applied to WAG for an on-line petition and was awaiting their agreement.  He had also written to all adjoining or abutting Community Councils and had received positive responses from most and St Fagans have agreed to host the next meeting.

Paragraph 77
Cllr Jones was still not happy with the way the issues had been reported in the minutes and the issues he had raised in emails had not been recorded in the minutes.  There was a general discussion on this issue and it was pointed out that the remainder of the Council had agreed the minutes as accurate.  The Chairman agreed to a request to move on.

Paragraph 78
Cllrs Davies advised the meeting that the proposed demountables at GYG School had been agreed. 
Paragraph 79
Cllr Pickard advised that she was shortly travelling to South Africa with work and that she would write an article for the Link when she returned.
Paragraphs 80.2(c) & (e)
The Clerk advised that at Paragraph 80.2(c) he had enquired with Allianz and the cost of increasing the insurance to cover slander and libel would be £97.54.  He also advised that, at Paragraph 80.2(e), the 2009/2010 national pay-award has been agreed and the overpayment erroneously made in 2008/2009 had now been taken into account in calculating the back-pay owing to staff.
Paragraph 80.5

Cllr Jones queried whether the Clerk had received a response from Ian Hudson. He was advised that this had not yet occurred but that the Clerk would now be pressing Ruth Chapman to explain why Ian Hudson was intent on ignoring legitimate requests for information.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 83

Cllr Jones queried an update on the plaque on the top of the Garth Mountain.  The Clerk advised him of the situation and that it was intended to rectify the plaque in due course, but there were other more important priorities at this time.

Paragraph 84

Cllr Pickard gave the Clerk a copy of a letter from Sylvia Parker thanking the Council for their action in respect of the alleyway between Bryn yr Eglwys and Heol y Pentre.

90
Community Link
Cllr Williams confirmed that the closing date for entries was 16th November 2009.  A general discussion ensued with regard to the success that Lucie Jones had been enjoying in the finals of ‘X-Factor’ and it was felt that an entry in the Link might be tempting fate, especially bearing in mind the time between the closing date and the distribution of the Link.  Instead, it was decided that the Council would write directly to Lucie wishing her every success in the latter stages of the competition.  Clerk to arrange
91
Clerk’s Report
91.1
BT Adopt a Kiosk Scheme
The Clerk explained that he had received two sets of correspondence in relation to this, initially from CCC and then BT.  He asked whether the Council wished to purchase the telephone kiosk on Main Road, GYG pointing out that there would be financial implications for maintenance.  A general discussion ensued during which it was pointed out that if the kiosk was a Grade II listed building then the current owner was under an obligation to maintain it.  In addition, members were reluctant to take on an extra burden in terms of maintenance.  The Clerk was charged with checking with BT and CCC as to the situation with regards to the listing of the telephone box as Grade II.  Clerk to arrange
91.2
Fairmeadow, Pentyrch.
The Clerk explained the meeting he and Mike Beaman had had with two representatives of CCC (Parks) in relation to the possibility of allotments at PCC land to the east of Fairmeadow.  It was decided that the Clerk should carry out a feasibility study and draw up realistic costs for the infrastructure of allotments and then represent them back to CCC to see if the local authority would take on an initial cost that was anticipated as being substantially less than CCC had anticipated.   Clerk to arrange
91.3
Clerk’s Training Day, Cowbridge.
The Clerk advised Councillors that the training day was very useful and that one or two items had cropped up that necessitated a staffing meeting which had now been arranged for Monday 2nd November 2009.  Clerk to arrange
91.4
Creigiau By-election costs
The Clerk advised members of the costs that had been incurred in relation to the by-election.  Members were outraged by the costs and requested the Clerk enquire as to the legislation that required a portacabin in Capel Llanilltern where similar requests in other wards in Cardiff were turned down and voters expected to travel greater distances to vote than that from Capel Llanilltern to Creigiau.  Clerk to arrange
92
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £9,700.06p and receipts of £208.74p were recorded for September 2009.  These were proposed as accepted by Cllr Priday, seconded by Cllr Davies and carried.
93
Planning Applications
There were 4 planning applications to consider:
a) 09/01577/W ~ Telecommunications Cabinet, Main Road, GYG.  No adverse comments
b) 09/01601/W ~ Creigiau Farm, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
c) 09/01718/W ~ 1 Patmore Close, Gwaelod y Garth.  Cllr Davies declared an interest and left the room.  The application was to build a 2 metre high wall around the rear garden of the property.  There was a general discussion about whether there was a covenant requiring the area to be open plan and if so whether the covenant would be enforceable by the planners.  The Clerk was charged with querying this issue with CCC (Development Control).   Clerk to arrange
d) 09/01532/W ~ A new bungalow on land to rear of Oaklands, Star Lane, Capel Llanilltern.  It was initially proposed that this was a development in open countryside, however, following a vote, it was decided not to pursue this aspect.  The Clerk was charged with querying whether Capel Llanilltern had a village envelope and, if so, whether this proposal was within the envelope.  Clerk to arrange
94
Correspondence
Cllr Rosser queried correspondence from Sam Austin and was advised as to the current situation.  Cllr Priday queried the correspondence in relation to the illegal stables on Heol y Parc and the Clerk read out the contents of the email.  Cllr Davies sought further details regarding the variation of the on-licence at Acapela.  Cllr Rosser was brought up to date in relation to the missing bus seat.  
Cllrs Davies and Thomas explained the issues over the Local Authority Legislative Competency Orders and members agreed to support the position taken by One Voice Wales.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Owen advised that he had attended the Green Cardiff Campaign in relation to the opposition to building on Greenfield sites to the north of Fairwater and west of Radyr.  The Clerk advised of the position taken by Neil McEvoy, the deputy leader of CCC and the leader of the Plaid Group, which appeared inconsistent with CCC’s position in relation to the proposed building on a green-field site of the Wales International Business Park.  The Clerk was charged with writing to WAG to bring these inconsistencies to the attention of the Inspectorate and also to publicise this issue through Media Wales.  Clerk to arrange
There were no other issues arising out of the correspondence recorded.
95
Forward Planning
The Clerk advised caution in relation to any spending plans pointing out that local authorities throughout the country were contemplating cutting back on budgets and services and, whilst it was intended to maintain the services that the PCC currently provide, it was also recognised that additional liabilities were imprudent at this time.  There was a general discussion around this issue.  The Clerk was charged with conducting an exercise to see if the Link could be printed more cheaply but with the same quality.  Clerk to arrange.
The Clerk was also charged with identifying those budgets that could underspend and thereby reducing those budgets accordingly, in order to reserve the savings identified against by-election costs and also increase the budget for vehicle maintenance to cover the overspend.  Clerk to arrange
The Clerk was also asked to follow-up with Peter Hamblin, the CCC promise to re-design the border at the junction of Station Road and Cardiff Road, opposite the Creigiau Inn.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Williams suggested that the list of Councillors projects be de-personalised and placed in order of affordability with those costing little to nothing being at the top of the list.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Dafis suggested that a large print copy of the Link could be made available to those who are visually impaired.  The Clerk was asked to accommodate this in a small number of cases.  Clerk to arrange
96
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Councillor
	Report
	Action Taken

	22.9.09
	Mike Jones
	SKY TV SCAM. - Where the caller attempts to obtain customer details and bank account details.  Trading Standards in Cardiff and Sky TV are aware of the problem.  In addition there is a second Sky TV scam linked (maintenance contract).  Both of these scams were broadcast on X Ray (BBC Wales) Monday Evening 28 September 2009 at 1940 hours.
	For information

	28.9.09
	Sheila Dafis
	Lamp post No.3 in the copse by No 28 Parc y Coed, Creigiau on the footpath, that connects Parc y Coed and Cardiff Road, Creigiau is in need of repair.
	Email to C2C

	8.10.09
	Stuart Thomas
	I have just been informed that the lights on the pathway that leads from Parc Castell y Mynach to Cardiff Road, behind the Old Post Office, have been vandalised again.  The covers have been removed and are missing and bare wires are exposed.  Could you report this to CCC (Street Lighting) as a matter of urgency please?
	Email to C2C

	12.10.09
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	There are numerous potholes on Heol Creigiau, beyond the Creigiau Golf Club and towards the direction of Efail Isaf. This road is now dangerous, as cars, in order to avoid the potholes, keep to the centre of the road making a head-on crash with oncoming traffic an inevitability sooner or later. The more cautious drivers, I've noticed, keep to the left of the road and risk badly damaging their cars' wheels, hubs and tyres.
	Email to C2C

	12.10.09
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	On behalf of the Community Council I would like to wish Lucie Jones, a contestant on ITV's X-factor programme, well in the competition and express our pride and joy at her continued success. I would also extend our best wishes and express our admiration and joy to all our other sons and daughters, from Pentyrch, Creigiau and Gwaelod-y-Garth who, just like Lucie, are also making significant contributions in their chosen fields, and are equally valued.
	For information

	13.10.09
	Sheila Dafis
	I attended the recent Governor’s meeting of Creigiau Primary School and the only issue of note is that the school continues to grow in terms of pupil numbers in the school as a whole. 
	For information


	13.10.09
	Sheila Dafis
	Light number 56 on Heol Creigiau, Creigiau is being hampered by overgrowing vegetation which needs trimming back.
	Email to C2C

	13.10.09
	Stuart Thomas
	Following a very near miss outside the entrance to Creigiau Recreation Ground, where Station Road meets Heol Pant y Gored, Creigiau on Saturday 10th October, I would urge that a central white line is put on the road to stop drivers cutting the corner.  The lack of a central white line at this point could easily lead to a very serious accident.
	Email to C2C

	13.10.09
	Stuart Thomas
	In addition to the above, there is a large amount of water at this point which is coming from Pentyrch Skips land especially during or immediately following heavy or persistent rain.  This could be another factor in why drivers try to cut the corner. 
	Email to C2C

	15.10.09
	Mike Jones
	Roadside Verges – top of Heol Goch /Junction with Cefn Bychan.  Would you arrange for the Community Maintenance Officers or the County Council to tidy up the specific verges? 
	Email to C2C

	19.10.09
	Lindsay Davies
	Arising out of the OVW Conference, I have asked the Clerk to obtain copies of The Good Councillor’s Guide, A Community Councillors Handbook relating to Planning and a Guide to LDPs for the benefit of all new Councillors.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.10.09
	Sheila Dafis
	I would be grateful if the Clerk would write to Nick Baker, the Area Manager for Tesco’s, following his meeting with me today to discuss disabled access to Tesco’s, Creigiau.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.10.09
	Stewart McKay
	Queried why the sign post for Llantwit Road was between Heol Creigiau and Cardiff Road, Creigiau.
	Clerk advised that CCC map does not show Llantwit Road at all.

	19.10.09
	John Harrison & Mike Jones
	Both expressed concerns over the surgery and the pharmacy in Pentyrch, and requested that the Clerk write to WAG with copies to the Cardiff & Vale Local Health Board and the Cardiff Health Council, to seek an answer to the question of whether the removal of the pharmacy from the surgery will render the surgery to be unviable and, if so, what arrangements will be made for the patients who no longer have a surgery.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.10.09
	Gill Rees
	Have we identified areas for bulb planting?
	Clerk advised bulbs received and will be planted soon.

	19.10.09
	Gill Rees
	When is the next meeting of the Museum Sub-Committee?
	Clerk to advise members 

	19.10.09
	Eric Priday
	Prior to my holiday, the Clerk found out prices of a Christmas tree for outside the PVH.  Unfortunately no action has been taken in my absence.  Could he make further enquires as to the availability and cost of a tree.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.10.09
	Stuart Thomas
	Further to my report of 8.10.09, and following the repair of the lights, I have been advised that one of the lights on the footpath between Parc Castell y Mynach and Cardiff Road, Creigiau, has been vandalised again.
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.25 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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